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it’sallgood . . .

Just so you know, it’s MY fault the Hotline is late.  There is
a lot happening in the “Hobie World” and it’s hard to fo-
cus.  I have taken way too long to figure out what to write,

so blame me!
Let me start by addressing the new rule that was approved at

the annual meeting in Iowa regarding accumulating Hobie Points
at Non-Hobie regattas.  When Bob Merrick and I first started talking about this
subject, we were trying to figure out a way to offer areas of the region that may not
host many points regattas, the opportunity to earn the ever fun and important Hobie
Points.  What we came up with was pretty simple: if there is an existing regatta hosted
by a non-Hobie entity, that will offer a Hobie class its own start, and there are a
minimum of five boats per class they can request approval from the HCA-NA Race
Director, the Events Coordinator and the Chairperson.  Once approval is granted, the
Hobie points will be awarded to those sailors participating according to the current
scorekeeping provisions. These events must be sanctioned in advance as there will be
no award of points retroactively.

Since the meeting last September, we have had several requests from events and
feel that the ones we have approved are in the best interest of their respective areas.
But keep this in mind: this is not intended to be a way around the rules regarding
open events. There is some subjectivity in the approval process so if the intention and
spirit of the rule is not evident, we probably won’t approve it.  I appreciate all the
positive comments and enthusiasm shown regarding this rule.

At this point, we have six approved events scheduled for this year. The Leukemia
Cup in Dallas was the first sanctioned Hobie points start.  Alamitos Bay Yacht Club
in Division 2 will be hosting a couple of events.   Division 3 has the Wine and Roses
coming up in August, Division 5 will have an event at Alcova Lake in Wyoming and
the Rock Hall YC will have a Hobie 14 start at their June event in Division 11.  This
is all very exciting, and is a good way to encourage sailing, to promote Hobies to
sailors from other one-design classes and make a positive impression.

The other thing I am all giggly about is the Youth changes that were recently
approved by our board.  The age limit for HCA Youth sailing has been raised to 21
from 19.   This brings us in line with the IHCA Rules. Hopefully, this extra time will
create lifelong Hobie Sailors.  Another exciting development is the addition of the
Youth Junior Program, where sailors who are fifteen and under will now be able to
compete on Waves if they choose. I think this is great, because there are a lot of young
kids not ready for the 16, but are ready to sail in regattas against sailors of like ability.
This will give them a great opportunity and build their confidence so that they can
progress to a Hobie 16 in time. I know my ten-year-old is jazzed about it.  All the
details will be outlined in Gordon’s report in the near future.

The weather is getting nicer, the water’s getting warmer and the summer is almost
here! - Chris
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North American Championships www.hca-na.org

Hobie 16W/16Y                  July 17 –19, 2009                 Kingston, ONT, Canada

Hobie 16 Open                  July 20 –24, 2009                 Kingston, ONT, Canada

Hobie 14   August 21–23, 2009                     Toronto, ONT, Canada

HAVAMEGA (Wave/17/18/20/Tiger)    Nov 7-13, 2009        Lake Havasu, AZ

Area Championships
33rd MadCatter           May 15-17               Syracuse, NY            www.fleet204.com
NW Area Champs       July 11–12             Oak Harbor, WA              See NOR page 8
Mid-Americas                 Sept 5-6               Lk. Lewisville, TX          See NOR page 27

2009 regattaschedule

Division 1
Contact: Dan Williams–808•864•6067,Rollerskate-hi@clearwire.net

Round The Buoys, Hobie 20s only; the second Sunday of each
month, Kaneohe Bay, Oahu

Division 2
www.hobiedivision2.com

Division 3
www.div3.hobieclass.com

Division 4
www.div4.hobieclass.com

Division 5
www.hobiediv5.org

Division 6
www.div6.com

.

HCA Division Regattas (shaded events are non-points, reverse are Area Championships, Boxed are YC OD points)

REGAREGAREGAREGAREGATTTTTTTTTTA SCORERS:A SCORERS:A SCORERS:A SCORERS:A SCORERS:
DON’T FORDON’T FORDON’T FORDON’T FORDON’T FORGET GET GET GET GET TTTTTO SEND O SEND O SEND O SEND O SEND YYYYYOUROUROUROUROUR

RESULRESULRESULRESULRESULTS TS TS TS TS TTTTTO:O:O:O:O:
HOBIESCORES@YHOBIESCORES@YHOBIESCORES@YHOBIESCORES@YHOBIESCORES@YAHOOAHOOAHOOAHOOAHOO.COM.COM.COM.COM.COM
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TED LINDLEY

Division 7
www.hobiecatdivision7.org

Division 8
Contact: Bob Johnson –813•960•1937, hobiebob@aol.com

Division 10
www.HCADivision10.com

Division 11
www.div11.hobieclass.com

Division 13
Contact: Alfredo Figueroa–vientoyvela@gmail.com

Division 14
Contact: Tom Page –918•232•2598, Tom.Page@hilti.com

Division 16
www.nahca-div16.org

Criteria for Schedule Inclusion
•    HCA Sanctioned Events
•    Alter Cup Qualifiers
•    Youth Catamaran Events of any kind
•   Women's Catamaran Events of any kind
•    Major F-18 Championships
•    Major regattas that run Hobie One-Design starts (using IHCA Rules), but
     may have other brands of catamarans in attendance. No strictly "open"
      events (classes determined by Portsmouth numbers).
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15, 25 & 35 Years Ago
hobiehistory

1974

1984

 The girls of Coast Catamaran posed with this hot pink
Hobie 14 that was awarded to Playboy’s 1973 Playmate of
the Year. Which current Hobie employee is in this photo?

 Cedar Point, Ohio (the roller coaster
capital of the world) was once a hot spot for
Hobie Racing. The Hobie beach was taken in
1989 for the construction of the Magnum XL-
200 - the world’s highest (205’) and fastest (72
mph) roller coaster at the time

 Chris Christensen and his wife Pauline on their way to winning the 4th
Annual Culebra Regatta in Puerto Rico. Chris was a driving force in the early
development of Hobie Racing in southern Florida. Sadly, Chris passed away in
March of this year.  RIP, Big Guy.

 Steven C. Smith was a Hobie sailor at the Apalachee
Bay Yacht Club (Florida Hobie Fleet 43) who passed away
from leukemia in early 1974. The first Steven C. Smith
Memorial Regatta was held in June of that year.

The 35th Steven C. Smith Regatta was held in April of this
year - and the Hobies were still there.

 Two new Hobie products were introduced in May of
1974 - the Hobie Hawk RC glider and the Hobie 10 sailboat.

 We’ve seen quilts made from regatta t-
shirts, but blankets to match your sails? Does
anybody out there still have one of these?
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1984

1994
 Hobie Cat
introduces an
alternative jib
traveller / cleat for
the 16 that retains
the old metal-on-
metal slide. In
another year, the
traveller tracks
would be integrated
into the crossbar
extrusion.

 Courses were a lot more simple 15 years ago - no gates, no offset
marks - and no passing lanes. Courses may be more complicated now,
but the racing is much more interesting.

 In 1994, ten-year-old Tanya Govertsen
(circled in the photo above) was tearing up
the Hobie 14 Turbo circuit in Florida.

 Does anybody still have one of the
“Hotline Beach Chairs” from 1994?

 Nothing says “1984” like pastel rimmed sunglasses!

 The best
solution for tiller
connection woes
(until the Hobie 20-
style connectors
were invented ten
years later) were the
KISME Tiller Linkage
Connectors. Much
like EPO rudders,
they are still sought
after today.

 The “Crew Saver” jib traveller for the
Hobie 16 looks remarkably like the Tren-Tec
delrin “knuckle” style jib cars, which were not
produced for another year. Was this an early
prototype?

 Despite the glassy calm in this photo, the
1984 Midwinters West did manage to have
four races in two days. Attendance? 366
Hobie Cats.  John Hauser, who placed 12th in
16A that year won MWW this year.
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justinoffthewire
News and Notes

A Letter Regarding the
Hobie 10
Editor’s Note: As noted in the Hobie

History section of this HOTLINE issue,

the Hobie 10 was introduced 35 years ago

this month. Coincidentally, we received

the following by e-mail a couple of weeks

ago:

I was just reading the history of
Hobie on your web site and wanted
to contribute a detail:  The Hobie
10 was produced - for only a short
period of time, as the site notes - in
the early/mid 1970s - a bit later

HAVAMEGA Update
The Crazy Horse Campground

facility at Lake Havasu is now
*OPEN* for reservations. If you
have the need to place reservations
and secure a particular location,
then now is the time.

Please be advised that Crazy
Horse has a full payment in
advance at the time your reserva-
tion is made. We tried to find a
way around this, but it is a long
standing policy with Crazy Horse
and is largely because they have
something of an exclusive place in
the area, with a lot of demand.

If you do not have a special need
for a particular space, there will be
ample spots available if you should
be making reservations nearer to
the date of the HAVAMEGA
event. Crazy Horse has given us a
special rate of $30/$35 per day,
instead of the $35/$40 normal
price.  This rate will expire on
October 15th, 2009, so if you want
the savings, then be sure to make
reservations before that date.

Most all spaces have water and
power, and others are full service
RV spots. Feel free to relay any
further questions to me. I will
respond as quickly as possible.

Thank you kindly for your
patience,

Gordo Bagley
HAVAMEGA Regatta Chairman

than you state.  I was a dealer in
Peoria, Illinois at the time and
purchased 3 boats - and sold 2.  I
still have the third boat which
carries the HIN CCMK08630874.
I’m pretty sure that the last 4 digits
are the month and year of manu-
facture - e.g. August 1974, which is
the time period when I bought the
boats.  The boat was fairly unique
for the time - and still is to a great
extent - insofar as it was manufac-
tured from thermoformed ABS
plastic, not fiberglass.  Mine has
seen me racing it in Illinois, sailing
it in Wisconsin, shipping it to
France, then to Belgium then
teaching my kids to sail it here in
Belgium where I live and where it
hangs from the ceiling of my
garage, waiting for the next
generation.  It’s a great little boat
and if you want more information
about it, I still have the original
documentation and can provide
photos.  The only thing really
missing is the non-skid tape on the
deck - the adhesive eventually gave
up.  Slap on some new nonskid and
she’ll be like new.

Hoping that this is of interest
and wishing you all the best,

Ted Fagerburg
Drolenval 28
4860 Pepinster
Belgium



www.hca-na.org       11

FEED YOUR SAILING BRAIN!FEED YOUR SAILING BRAIN!FEED YOUR SAILING BRAIN!FEED YOUR SAILING BRAIN!FEED YOUR SAILING BRAIN!

Hobie Class Association of North America

2009 Guest Expert Programs
Division 5 Championships     June 27–28     Lake McConaughy, Nebraska      Heather Morrison

Division 7 Championship      July 11-12     Spicier, Minnesota     Wally Myers
Lake Calamus Regatta      Sept 25,26 & 27     Lake Calamus, Nebraska     Greg Thomas
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Editor’s Note: The North American Hobie

Class Association officially has a new

representative for Women’s Sailing.

Christina Bradshaw was nominated and

has accepted the position as the womens

rep. Chris hails from Bucyrus, Kansas (not

far from Kansas City). HCA Chairman

Chris Wessels interviewed her for the

Hotline:

HOTLINE: How long have you
been sailing?

BRADSHAW: Twenty some odd
years.

HOTLINE: How did you get into
sailing?

BRADSHAW: I started sailing at
a very young age when my dad de-
cided to find an inexpensive family
hobby. His fun “hobby” turned into
weekend road trips to nearby (and
not so near) regattas. From the
moment I stepped foot onto a Ho-
bie I was hooked and now I try to
find any excuse I can to get out on
the water.

HOTLINE: What are some recent
sailing accomplishments?

BRADSHAW: I don’t know
about accomplishments but I’ve
really enjoyed learning and gaining
more experience through the dif-

ferent events I’ve been fortunate to
participate in.

Last year I crewed for Matt
Bounds in the 16 open, skippered
with Angie Wilson in the Women’s
and crewed for Jim Sohn during
the 18 open. The year before that I
was just as busy participating in the
same three events as well as local
regattas throughout the Midwest,
skippering some and crewing
during others.
Editor’s Note: Chris is quite modest - she

has won two Hobie 18 North American

Championships crewing for Jim Sohn.

HOTLINE: What have you done
to support womens sailing thus far?

BRADSHAW: I believe one of
the most important ways to en-
courage women’s sailing is by just
doing it! Its important for every-
one, but especially for women, to
be willing to “try” new things and
stretch yourself when the opportu-
nity presents itself. There have
been many times when I have been
anxious about doing something (or
scared out of my mind!) but I just
went for it anyway and I’ve never
regretted it!

Before the emphasis on women’s
sailing was even thought up or
before it had even crossed my mind
that most “girls don’t skipper”, I was

by Chris Bradshaw, HCA Women’s Rep.

There’s a New Gal in Town
Introducing the New HCA Women’s Representative

womenonthewater

DORINE LAWRENCE



www.hca-na.org       13

out in the big blue sea at age 15,
with my 100 lb crew, Lacey Quick,
fighting the huge swell and trying
to control more power in my main
sail than I’d ever experienced! We
had been sponsored (the old
fashion way of passing around a
hat) to participating in the NA
youth event in Santa Cruz (and for
two corn state girls that was one of
those opportunities to stretch).

I hope that I also encourage,
inspire and challenge other women
to realize and go for their “sailing
dreams”!

HOTLINE: What do you want to
do in the future to help increase
womens sailing?
BRADSHAW: My main goal
would be to build a community and
create an atmosphere within our
“Hobie way of life” that is more

STUART CRABBE

open to discussing the challenges
women face in regards to sailing.
There are many reasons why it can
be difficult for women to become
more avid sailors, everything from
our own fears to raising kids and
other life responsibilities. I think
recognizing these challenges and
sharing ideas and solutions can
provide tremendous support.

With that being said, I want to
hear your ideas and thoughts on
what you would like to see happen.
What sort of topics would you like
to see addressed? How can I help
encourage you and the women you
know to get out on the water?

You can reach me at
ctaha@hotmail.com

Stretch a Little This Summer! STEVE BRUNSDEN
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feature

Gelcoat Chips & Dings
By Rick Buchanan

The weekend’s over, and the regatta has come
and gone. It’s time to put your boat back on
the trailer. As you do, you misjudge your

aim just enough to slam your Hobie’s bow into the
metal crossbar or maybe the top of one of the roller
guide shafts or brackets.  Maybe this isn’t what hap-
pened at all. Maybe you were rounding a race mark
behind another boat and gave them a little push to
help them on their way, or you misjudged crossing
tacks with your best friend on the race course and you
rammed your bows into their rudder castings. Hope-
fully, you’re still friends, but now you have some dings
in the gelcoat to repair (photos 11111 and 22222).

When the damage is made, check to see if any
fiberglass needs immediate repair, or if there is a hole
through the hull. With luck, only the gelcoat was
chipped.

So, what do you do now to fix the damage?  This
type of repair is one of the easiest to make to fiber-
glass, resin and gelcoat.  First clean off the damaged
gelcoat and surrounding area with acetone and a clean
rag or paper towel.  If the damaged area is close to any
vinyl registration numbers or graphics, be extra careful
not to wipe them with acetone as it may seriously
damage them. Remember to wear a good quality filter
mask and protective gloves whenever you use any of
the chemicals we mention in our repair articles.

Next, using a Dremel tool with a coarse grade
sanding drum (photo 33333) carefully sand the perimeter
of the chipped gelcoat to smooth it over where there
may be sharp angles (photos 44444 and 55555).

With the damaged area ready for some new
material, it’s time to make gelcoat putty. If you don’t
make repairs all the time you may want to try the
factory pre-made putty.   Making gelcoat putty is really
simple to do; all you need is the correct color gelcoat
and some thickening agent. I use a fumed silica
product, like Aerosil® or WEST System® 406 Colloidal
Silica.  A note about fumed silica ... it’s extremely
lightweight. The lightest breeze will blow it all over, so
plan to do your mixing on a windless day or find a
good way to block the wind. It’s also a respiratory tract
irritant, so wear a mask when working with it.

To start, take a piece of wire coat hanger and bend
it into an elongated “L” shape to use as a mixer with a
cordless drill.  It really doesn’t make too much differ-
ence how long it is, but it does help to have it straight
and without bends in the shaft (photos 66666 and 77777).
The icing container from a Pillsbury cinnamon
breakfast roll works perfectly as a vessel in which to
mix the gelcoat and fumed silica (photo 77777). Be sure
the bottom part of your elongated “L” is slightly

Fumed silica is the
thickening agent of choice
to make gelcoat putty.

It’s so light, that even
though it’s a powder, it
behaves like a liquid. It’s also
a desiccant - it will dry out
your skin on contact.

Fumed silica is sold under the trade
names of Aerosil®, Cab-o-Sil® and
WEST System® 406 Colloidial Silica.

It’s readily available from West
Marine, Jamestown Distributors or
any number of other on-line retailers.



www.hca-na.org       15

66666

11111

22222

33333

44444

55555

77777

88888

99999

blblblblbl

bmbmbmbmbmbmbmbmbmbm

bnbnbnbnbn

bobobobobo

bpbpbpbpbpbqbqbqbqbq

shorter than half the diameter of
the mixing cup. Next, pour off an
adequate amount of gelcoat into the
container adding some fumed silica.
Using a cordless drill, spin the piece
of coat hanger. Slowly mix the
gelcoat and fumed silica together.
The mixture will change to a
buttery consistency as seen in
photos 88888, 99999, blblblblbl and bmbmbmbmbm.

Prior to filling the damaged area
with this new filler, take a pencil
and put some small squiggle marks
around the repair area (undamaged
area) (photos bnbnbnbnbn and bobobobobo).  These
marks will be a guide when you
sand and shape the new material
into the surrounding surfaces.

The next step is to add the
correct amount of catalyst (methyl
ethyl ketone peroxide or MEKP) to
the putty and, using your custom
mixing stick, mix thoroughly. The
amount of catalyst to use may vary
with different colors or brands. I’ve
found darker colors of gelcoat need
more catalyst to cure.  If you’re not
sure how much to use, experiment
with small batches.

With the putty catalyzed and
ready, use a small one-inch putty

knife, or a flexible squeegee to
apply it to the damaged area. Try to
put the new putty on the repair
area close to the original shape but
allow enough extra for sanding,
shaping, and buffing.  After the
putty is in place, spray a small
amount of PVA (polyvinyl alcohol
- mold release wax) to seal the
surface from the ambient surface
air to insure a tack free surface.  If
you don’t have any PVA try
covering the repair area with some
glossy Mylar film or wax paper.
This makes sanding easier later on.

Let the putty dry hard.  Then
sand and shape your new filler,
bringing your Hobie back to its
original factory shape (photos bpbpbpbpbp,
and bqbqbqbqbq).  Depending on the size of
your repair, use a power sander with
320 grit sandpaper gradually
working up to 600 + grit, followed
with a power buffer and rubbing
compound. If power tools aren’t
available the job can still be done
by hand, using a metal file (not a
rasp) and small wooden sanding
blocks.

There you go...chips are gone
and your boat isn’t ugly anymore!
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feature

Two gorgeous days in San Felipe, Mexico is the
best way to describe Midwinters West this
year.  With the regatta pushed back on the

calendar Mother Nature gave us warm sunny days, gorgeous Sea
of Cortez blue skies, and great racing. No chubasco this year!

There has been an enormous amount of reluctance, fear and
apprehension to travel south of the international border into

Mexico.  These feelings have been fueled by the numerous news
reports from television, newspapers, forums, and the US State
Department’s travel warnings.  Our fears were put to rest as no
one involved with the regatta experienced anything newsworthy.

The only difficult situation this year (besides sailing the
wrong course) was the wait at the border on the way home,
courtesy of the US border agents and new road construction.

Midwinters West
STORY BY RICK BUCHANAN
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Tom Manok, our principal race officer, managed to pick up a
large nail or bolt in one of his tires as he pulled up to one of the
local watering holes.  Ruben de la Peña, the Manager of
COTUCO (tourism office) arranged for a local “Taller” (mobile
tire repair) to come to the El Cortez Hotel and take care of the
repair for Tom — for $10, WOW!  This wouldn’t happen in the
United States (at least not for $10!).

Most travelers to San Felipe head off to the Malecon (pier, or
Main St.) for a lunch of fish tacos and an ice cold beer or
margarita.  They make the best fish tacos in the world!  Have
you ever had a Rubio’s restaurant fish taco and thought it was
pretty good? Take a guess where Ralph Rubio got the idea. The
original is even better! Besides their world renowned fish tacos,
San Felipe has fantastic fresh shrimp cooked any way you want.

ELLIE MARTIN
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(clockwise, from right):

The trophies were made from a mold taken from the Carlton Tucker
Sportsperson of the Year Award (currently held by Rick Buchanan)

Last minute sailing instruction review - Tom Manoc, Rick Buchanan, Kim
Kymlicka and Barbara Buchanan

John and Linda Hauser - 16 A champions

Dave Martin shows off for the camera (held by his wife, Ellie)

Unlike 25 years ago, everybody at Midwinters West could fit into one
photo. While the attendance was down, everyone had just as good a
time - maybe even better!

ELLIE MARTIN

ELLIE MARTIN



www.hca-na.org       19

This year we had 20 Hobies on the water competing in 5
classes.  On Saturday with winds blowing around 6 – 8 knots we
ran 5 races. As the sail numbers were radioed to me onshore, it
was clear that the first 4 places were very competitive.

The largest class was 16A with 13 boats.  The 16B & C
classes, although small, were fierce on the water with Carl &
Judy Delfino holding off Scott Myers and Barb Perlmutter.
Rich Sellers and Kim (the lone C class boat) duked it out with
the Bs, and had a great time doing it.  Denny and Susan Osburn
took 1st place honors in 18A with a string of first place bullets.
Watch out Stephen Cooley...Denny & Susan are training for
HAVAMEGA with a passion!

New to Hobie sailing (and in San Felipe just by chance) were
Todd Bailey and Angel Drobnica, from Lummi Island, Wash-
ington. Todd & Angel were on a two month touring vacation
and in San Felipe when everyone started showing up with their
Hobies.  Not wanting to sit back, waiting to see what was

happening they walked over to our registration table and started
asking questions.  The next thing we knew they were registered
for the regatta and wearing event T-shirts.  Welcome aboard
Todd & Angel. With Denny Osburn and Chris Jernigan
helping fine tune their 18 our new friends took first place in
18C.

Grand Champions this year in 16A and their first win at
Midwinters West are John and Linda Hauser of Huntington
Beach, Calif.   John and Linda gave up 4 of the 8 first place
finishes with Rex Mitchell (Nevada) taking one of them, while
Rex Miller (Calif.) was able to grab two, leaving Jeff Perlmutter
(Arizona) to claim the fourth.

With Saturday’s races finished for the day and logged in the
computer scoring program, it was time for our traditional
poolside fiesta dinner.  This fiesta is made possible with funding
from the HCA-NA Area Championship Grant.  It is free for all
competitors and Race Committee members to enjoy. For those

competitors who are fortunate enough to bring family or friends
to our regatta we do have extra dinner tickets available. The
menu is, of course, traditional Mexican fair with tacos, rice,
refried beans, chips, salsa, guacamole and drinks.  This year’s
fiesta dinner had the best food yet; even Bill Weidner from Fleet
207 in Maine would have enjoyed it! There is music and
dancing for all to enjoy and of course the camaraderie of good
friends.

Sunday, with winds up to 11 knots, we ran another 3 races
giving the competitors a chance to “double trap”.  Roger Brown
(16A) from Lake Forest, CA had this to say about the racing
and courses “They were well laid out - pretty square lines and gates.

I don’t think the RC had a sense of how fast Hobies go though”. Ken
Donnelly (18C) from Vista, CA said “The food (seafood) was

fantastic, inexpensive, and abundant. The locals were helpful, nice,

and curious. I felt safe there regardless of the media. The weather was

almost perfect, warm water, warm sunny breeze. Would have been

better if Mother Nature had Sunday’s weather on Saturday to take

advantage of the warm heavy winds. It was worth the drive and I’d

do it again!”  George Burchfiel from Corona, CA must have
enjoyed the trip saying, “That was only my third MWW but I must

say it was my favorite…A great weekend of sailing, eating, drinking,

laughing, resting, and just plain fun”.

Regarding my earlier reference to wrong courses, Rex Miller
says it better than me, safe trip; great weather; great friends – if

only I hadn’t left my brain on the beach, we might have won enough

races to win the regatta.  If it hadn’t been for Rex’s OCS and a
DNF (what’s that about?) he certainly would have been in the
money for one of our coolest trophies ever.  Oh wait!  We do
give out an award each year for the “Oldest Hobie Regatta
Shirt” worn at trophy presentation. Guess who received it this
year!  You guessed it... Rex.  It’s something we do to “keep it
fun”.

Speaking of trophies, I created them by making castings off
of the Carlton Tucker Award presented to me last October.
They resemble a piece of  whale bone with the boats carved into
them. This whale bone carving was then mounted on a piece of
Sapele wood from Africa.  It’s my way of sharing this special
award with those who made it possible in the first place.
Without all of you and the Hobie Cat events we promote and
attend, the award would not exist. Thank you all.

We hope to see you next year in San Felipe for the 40th

Anniversary of Midwinters West.  Mark your 2010 calendars
with our tentative dates of March 19, 20, & 21.

¡Tenga un día
de Hobie!

BARBARA BUCHANAN
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I
t’s 1022 miles to Panama City.
There are four boats on a trailer,
ten people in a van, it’s getting dark,

and well, some of us have sunglasses. This is
precisely the phrase that trickled through my
head as I left Iowa City with a group of Division 7
sailors bound for Mid Winters East. But let me start
at the beginning…

Andy Larson, a Hobie 16 sailor, was itching to race.
The Iowa winter had been long, and his mainsheet
hand was starting to twitch. He did a little research
about upcoming regattas, trying to find something
that he could attend. He stumbled upon the Mid
Winters East regatta.

A trip from Iowa to Florida isn’t exactly cheap. So
Andy made a few phone calls to friends to generate
some interest. The more sailors that came along, the
cheaper the trip would be. Eventually he recruited
Roger Taha, Chris Wessels, Dick Graves, Dave Rice,
Karl Brogger, Ryan Richardson and myself to make
the trek to the sunshine state with him. His two
daughters, Casey and Alex, were lucky enough to go
along as well, miss school and to crew for Andy and
Roger.

We decided that driving straight through the night
was the best option. We drove. And we drove. And we
stopped for gas. And we drove. Chris, Ryan, Dick,
Roger, and Karl all took turns behind the wheel. We
stopped in Mississippi to check out a possible future
regatta site. After a tour and a great lunch, we headed
for Panama City.

After 20 some hours riding in the van with very
little sleep, a weary group of sailors arrived in Florida
around 4 PM. We dropped off our trailer, found the
motel and a place to eat. After dinner we returned to

feature

Midwinters East
STORY BY BEN WELLSSTORY BY BEN WELLSSTORY BY BEN WELLSSTORY BY BEN WELLSSTORY BY BEN WELLS

BEN WELLS
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the
motel,

had a few
drinks, and

went to bed to
rest up for a day

of sailing Saturday.
We woke up to wind,

rain, and cold. PRO, Matt
Bounds, made the decision to call of the

racing for the day. It was too windy, and the weather
report indicated that  strong storms were coming . The
sailors gathered at the beach and Brad Stephens
welcomed everyone explained the plan for the day’s
events. No one was excited about setting up boats in
the rain, so we all just stood around and talked for a
while. Eventually people scattered to wait out the rain.

Around 2:30 in the afternoon the weather broke.
By 3:30 the beach was busy with teams setting up their
boats wanting to go sailing. A few 16s, some Waves, a
couple 17s, and a 20 all went out to enjoy what could
be saved from the day.

Supper that evening was on a boat docked in the
bay.  The food was great and the service was better.
After the meal, our group went to enjoy a few games
of bowling. We had a lot of fun.  I dominated every-
one, though Chris will never admit it. We went to bed
early that night after looking at the weather forecast
(which predicted a day of heavy winds).

For once, the weather forecast was correct! Sunday
brought cooler temperatures, and more importantly,
some great sailing wind. Matt did a remarkable job
getting everyone on the water and running four races.
There were a few capsizes here and there, but nobody
was complaining once we got back to the beach.

BEN WELLS

BEN WELLS

BEN WELLS
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Boats were torn down, and awards were held.
After we re-loaded our massive trailer with the

addition of a new  Hobie Wave for Chris, we left
sunny Florida for snowy Iowa. Along the way, we
decided it might be good to stop somewhere so we
could clean up a little bit. Not only would we feel
better, but it would reduce the chance of leaving a
permanent stink in Andy’s van.  We found a motel
near Montgomery, Alabama. Everyone chipped in
some money. We had access to a hot tub, a shower, and
we even had some pizza delivered. After a couple
hours, everyone feeling rejuvenated so we got back in
the van for the drive.

The drive home was relatively uneventful. We
attempted to sleep, and some of us did. Several gas
stations later we arrived back in Iowa City. It was noon
on Monday and I was thankful to be out of the van. I
wouldn’t have traded the trip for anything. It was the
experience of a lifetime. How often does a college kid
get to go on a road trip with some of his good friends
to go sailing anyway?

A special thanks goes to Brad Stephens for hosting
a great Mid Winters East. Despite some cloudy and
wild weather, he was able to show us Iowa guys the
sunny side of Florida.

2009 Hobie Midwinters East
Final Results

Hobie 20

Hobie FX-One

Hobie 14

JAAN ROOTS

JAAN ROOTS

JAAN ROOTS
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Hobie 17

Hobie 16A

Hobie 16B

Hobie Wave

JAAN ROOTS

JAAN ROOTS

JAAN ROOTS

“Dude! We just won Midwinters East.
Do you know what that means?”

“Yeah. We beat a bunch of old people.””
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The Birth of the Trapseat
By Ben Wells

M
any of us rarely stop to think how lucky
we are to be able to do what we do. Sail-
ing is a joy, and I’m sure all will agree a

bad day on the water will always beat a good day at
work. What about sailors who have a handicap? How
do they get out and do what they do? This is precisely
the question Mike Strahle asked after a skiing accident

left him a quadriplegic. He did a
little thinking, and with some
ingenuity and help from a local
welder, Trapseat sailing was
born.

In 1985 Mike stopped at a
muffler shop on his way home,
and instructed the local welder
there to make a frame that
would support a hammock type
seat for his boat. Three weeks later, he sailed in the
Whiskeytown Regatta, and that began disabled sailing
on the west coast. Since then, Trapseats are manufac-
tured and sold all across the world, and disabled sailing
has grown in popularity.  The 1988 San Diego Classic
hosted the first Trapseat National. There have been
world events in 1994, 1996, 2002, and 2005.

Trapseat racing has several similarities to regular
Hobie racing, but it also has some very major differ-
ences. For instance, only the crew person can trapeze
at any time, and the max wind speed trapseat sailors
will sail in is around 17 knots. The biggest difference,
however, is the manner in which Trapseat sailing is
done. The rule reads, ‘When racing, no part of the
torso of the helmsperson shall pass the centerline of
the boat.’ That’s right. The driver of the boat is always
on the same side of the boat for the entirety of the
race. All of the rules we follow apply to Trapseat
sailing, except when a trapseat rule overrides it.

Miles Moore has been sailing nearly all of his life.
He began Trapseat sailing in September of 1998. He

SEAN DOUGLAS
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has since become a huge promoter
of this sailing style. He runs a
disabled sailing program out of
Hobie Fleet 926, in the Coeur
d’Alene, Idaho/Spokane, Washing-
ton area. He works with and
teaches sailors of any disability and
any sailing level. He says there are
many challenges a handicapped
sailor faces.  Most will have an
able-bodied person to help them
set up and rig the boat. The
individual sailor will have to re-
learn techniques, like tacking and
gibing, along with learning to drive
the boat from the low side. One of
the biggest things Miles promotes
is safety. Sailors who have had leg
or back injuries can be susceptible
to greater injuries. Miles shows
sailors the safest way to capsize and
to avoid hitting their legs and back.
Along with his program, Miles also

KATE BLOUNT

helps new sailors find boats and
gets them set up with all the proper
equipment to get sailing.

When Miles heard about the
Lake Havasu Mega event this year,
he made the suggestion there be a
Trapseat class. Upon consultation
with the organizing authority, we
are pleased to announce that there
will now be an official Trapseat
class in addition to all the racing
classes at the HAVAMEGA. We
are all very excited to have this
group join the event. Miles hopes
that they will get about 20 boats to
Lake Havasu.

To learn more about trapseat histo-
ry or get involved, check out the
web site managed by Moore at
http://www.sailcda.com/

Education_Clubs/

TRAPSEAT_NEWS/Trapseat.htm
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Purpose of the Youth Grant
The purpose of the Youth Grant

shall be to assist Junior and Youth
sailors in attending Championship
Hobie Cat events, including, but
not limited to:

• Youth events sanctioned by the
Hobie Class Association of
North America

• Youth events sanctioned and
organized by the International
Hobie Class Association and
held in conjunction with other
IHCA Worlds events

These Youth Grants shall be
issued without financial obligation
on the part of the receiving teams,
however, the Youth Grants shall be
subject to the terms and conditions
as set forth in these guidelines.

Grant Request Guidelines
The following parameters are

those that have been set forth by
the HCA Executive Council as the
minimum criteria to be met by
youth teams wishing to apply for a
financial grant for attending
eligible events.
• Both skippers and crews must

be HCA members.
• Skippers must sail in at least

three (3) HCA-sanctioned
events during the qualifying
season prior to petitioning for a
grant. Exceptions may be made
at the Council’s discretion when
seasonal considerations justify

such action. They may sail as a
skipper or crew in those events.

Teams must submit the follow-
ing documents to apply for an
HCA Youth Grant:

1) An essay explaining why they
should receive the Grant.

2) A resume of sailing training and
experience.

3) Planned expenses for the event
in question.

4) A list of HCA sanctioned
regattas attended in the current
year and finish positions.

5) A personal reference (parent or
coach, for example) must be
named to provide assistance in
administration, disbursement
and management of the Youth
Grant.

At the conclusion of the event
the following must be submitted:

• A detailed expense report
outlining expenditures and
disbursement of the Youth
Grant monies, signed by
the reference individual.

• An article about their
experience in the event in
question, to subsequently
be submitted to the
HOTLINE through the
HCA Youth Chairperson.

Selection Process
All Youth Grant requests shall

be submitted to the current HCA
Youth Chairperson 60 days prior to
the event. No requests subsequent
to that date will be considered for
that year.

Youth Grant requests shall be
reviewed by the HCA Council and
awards to qualified teams shall be
announced a minimum of 30 days
prior to the event. To be considered
for a Youth Grant, all information
requested must be provided by the
due date, without exception.

Youth Grants shall be awarded
based on several factors, including
but not limited to: funds available,
number of requests received, needs
of the individual teams, and
requirements of established youth
programs serving a number of
Youth teams.

Questions should be directed by
e-mail to the current HCA Youth
Chairperson: Gordon Bagley,
gnbii@msn.com

HCA Youth Grants
resources

TODD WILSON
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Chair

Chris Wessels

5600 Lakeview Dr.

Clear Lake, IA  50428

641•357•4577 / 641•423•7638

chriswhobie@yahoo.com

1st Vice Chair

Pat Porter

5316 Hilltop Road

Garden Valley, CA  95633

530.333.9121 / 530.401.4052

dppkporter@yahoo.com

2nd Vice Chair

Donna McIntosh

12427 South 16th Street

Jenks, OK  74037

918.232.7919 / 918.260.1062

kmcintosh@rmi.net

executive
officers

2009hcaboardofdirectors

voting members

DIVISION 1

Dan Williams

45-155 Unahe Place

Kaneohe, HI 96744

808•864•6067

drwilliams@chevron.com

DIVISION 2

Dave Martin

138 Sheridan Dr.

Henderson, NV  89074

702•914•8099

h16music@cox.net

DIVISION 3

Jason Moore

8360 N. Poplar

Fresno, CA  93711

559•906•5336

Miracle877@sbcglobal.net

DIVISION 4

Mark Jones

2595 Derbyshire Place

N. Vancouver, BC  V7H-1R4

604•983•2319

division4com@yahoo.com

DIVISION 5

Stephen Cooley

10952 W Hampden Place

Lakewood, CO  80227

303•619•0572

 MUST429@aol.com

DIVISION 6

Chris Green

2220 Brae Lane

League City, TX 77586

281•352•1325

greencj@bp.com

DIVISION 7

Paul Bommersbach

2015 Hillview Drive

Sioux Falls, SD  27110

605•371•3169

pbommersbach@sio.midco.net

DIVISION 8

Bob Johnson
906 Woodcliff Avenue
Tampa, Florida 33613

813•960•1937
hobiebob@aol.com

DIVISION 9

POSITION

OPEN

DIVISION 10

Gail Tinker-Stiemsma

9542 East Shore Drive

Portage, MI 49002

269•760•2666

gtinker@flowserve.com

DIVISION 11

Ron LaPorta

120 Netherwood Dr.

Coatesville, PA  19320-1467

610•384•8443

RonLaPorta@verizon.net

DIVISION 12

Dave Heroux

27 Foster Center Rd.

Foster, RI  02825-1326

401•647•3203

davebarbara448@msn.com

DIVISION 13

Pedro Colon

Box 5307

Caguas, PR 00726

787•744•3246

kcrio@caribe.net

DIVISION 14

Tom Page

P.O. Box 961

Claremore OK 74018-0961

918•232•2598

Tom.Page@hilti.com

DIVISION 15

Brad Stephens

315 N Hwy 79

Panama City Beach, FL 32413

850•235•2281

brad@sunjammers.com

DIVISION 16

Theresa White

601 Demong Drive

Syracuse, NY 13214

315•345•4303

h16tlw@yahoo.com

on the web

International Hobie Class

Association

www.hobieclass.com

Hobie Cat Company USA

www.hobiecat.com

Hobie Product Support

www.hobiecat.com/support

operational
officers

Women’s
Representative

Chris Bradshaw

5285 W 219 Terrace

Bucyrus, KS  66013

913•879•2245

ctaha@hotmail.com

1 HAWAII

resources

Championships Coordinator

Bridget Quatrone

412 Radcliffe Road

Dewitt, NY 13214

315.446.9868

bqfaces@netzero.net

Guest Expert Program

Coordinator

Kim Edmonds

13323 Eagle View Land

Roland, AR 72135

501.868.8801

hobiegep@littlerockweb.com

HOTLINE Editor

Matt Bounds

3798 Damas Dr.

Commerce Twp, MI  48382

248.980.7931 (cell)

248.360.7926

hcanews@comcast.net

Scorekeeper

Bill Jeffers

Hobie Feet 204

Syracuse, NY

585.370-9160

hobiescores@yahoo.com

HOBIE SOCIAL NETWORK

HCspace.org

Hobie Class Association

of North America

www.hca-na.org

Women’s Hobie Cat Racing

www.hca-na.org

Hobie Community Forums

www.hobiecat.com/community

Web Master

Rich McVeigh

14813 Fireside Ave.

Silver Spring, MD 20905

301.384.3695

rmcveigh@verizon.net

additional resources

Membership Chair

Mike Levesque

45 Patriot Way

Uxbridge, MA 01569 USA

508•278•3887

hobiemembership@gmail.com

Secretary

Kathy Ward

1331 Robertson Way

Sacramento, CA 95818

916.715.3133

Wardkathy@aol.com

Treasurer

John Mork

8504 NW 88th

Oklahoma City OK 73132

405•621•9826 / 405•229•8817

jmork1@cox.net

Youth Program Director

Gordon Bagley

PO Box 1464

Searchlight, NV 89046

702.427.7328

gnbii@msn.com

Race Director

Matt Bounds

3798 Damas Dr.

Commerce Twp, MI  48382

248.980.7931 / 248.360.7926

hcaracedir@comcast.net
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US SAILING is the national governing body for the sport of sailing and merits support through direct membership. USSA’s mission

is to encourage participation and promote excellence in sailing and racing in the United States. Here’s what you get:

 A $10 discount on annual membership dues.
 Discounted entry at every regatta that is hosted by a member club or organization that uses the USSA insurance

program.
 A $20 West Marine coupon with each renewal.
 A free Racing Rules of Sailing book.
 Eligibility for USSA’s outstanding one-design insurance for Hobie Cat-manufactured catamarans.
 Member discounts on USSA gear, clothing and accessories.

Your membership identifies you to US SAILING as a multihull sailor, ensuring your voice is heard at the national level.
Participation in your individual class and in the National Governing Body keeps you in touch and on top of the sport.
Thanks for supporting US SAILING with your membership – John Williams, Program Administrator



NAME: Jake Larson
HOME FLEET: Hobie Fleet 475, Storm Lake, IA
AGE: A lot younger than John Bauldry (16)
PROFESSION: High School Student
HOBBIES: Wrestling, golfing, football, and other competitive
sports
LAST BOOK READ: Five Against the Sea by Ron Arias
LATEST ACCOMPLISHMENT: Getting fourth place at district
wrestling at 189 lbs.
FAVORITE QUOTE: “Sail it like you stole it.”
WHY I DO WHAT I DO: I like to sail because I love the whole
weekend of a regatta.  I also love all of the people and how they all
follow the Hobie Way of Life.
PROFILE: I first got in to sailing when Ryan Richardson stated

giving me my sailing lessons.  A few months later, I
saw a Hobie 14 in a garage sale. My dad and I asked
the owner what he wanted for the boat and we were
amazed when he said, “seventy-five bucks.”  Luckily,
I had just that amount saved up from mowing yards
and I bought the boat. The rest is history.
HIS BOAT: The angry boat - a Hobie 20

NAME: John “Tigerboy” Bauldry
HOME FLEET: Hobie Fleet 276, Detroit, MI
AGE: Old enough to know better…young enough to do it anyway.
PROFESSION:  Quality Engineer for GM (Government Motors)
HOBBIES:  Surfing, sailing, woodworking, traveling
LAST BOOK READ: Pipe Dreams, by Kelly Slater
LATEST ACCOMPLISHMENT: Finished the 2007 and 2008 racing seasons as the top ranked
Hobie Tiger team (with super crew Giselle Vaziri) in North America.  Invited to and competed
in the 2008 Alter Cup.
WHY I DO WHAT I DO: It's my drug…I'm addicted to the natural high of being in the elements
…whether it's dropping down the face of a wave or flying double wire to the weather mark.  It
keeps me coming back for another fix.
QUOTE: “Go big or go home”
PROFILE: I learned to sail at summer camp when I was a kid.  Many years later, while fully
immersed in surfing, I decided the next natural progression was catamarans.  I bought a Hobie
16 in 1976, joined Fleet 15 in Ventura, CA and entered my first regatta. During my 33 seasons
on the regatta circuit, I’ve sailed the 16, 17, 18, 20 and Tiger at the local, national and
international level.  My most recent event was the best regatta ever - the 40th Anniversary
Regatta on a borrowed 17.
HIS BOAT: 2005 Hobie Tiger




